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                DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
                      + + + + +
          ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
                      + + + + +
                       MEETING

IN THE MATTER OF:                

I Before E, LLC                  
t/a Trinity                       Protest
1606 7th Street, NW               Hearing
Retailer CT - ANC-6E              (Status)
License No. 98042                
Case #15-PRO-00027               

(Application for a New License)  

                    June 17, 2015

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board
met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing
Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street, N.W.,
Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson
Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member
DONALD BROOKS, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member
HECTOR RODRIGUEZ, Member
JAMES SHORT, Member
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1                 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                            9:35 a.m.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good

4 morning, everyone.  I would like to welcome you

5 to the regularly scheduled meeting of the

6 District of Columbia's Alcoholic Beverage Control

7 Board.  Today is June 17, 2015.

8             My name is Ruthanne Miller.  I'm the

9 Chairperson.  Joining me to my far right is Mr.

10 Donald Brooks.  Next to Mr. Brooks is Mr. Nick

11 Alberti.  Next to Mr. Alberti is Mr. Hector

12 Rodriguez.  And to my left is Mr. Mike

13 Silverstein and then Mr. James Short.

14             We have six Members in attendance for

15 business this morning and three constitutes a

16 quorum.

17             Copies of today's hearing calendar and

18 agenda are available at the receptionist desk. 

19 Please be aware that these proceedings are being

20 recorded by a court reporter.  Accordingly, we

21 must ask you to refrain from any disruptive

22 noises or actions in the hearing room.
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1             If you have any electronic devices,

2 pagers, cell phones or such, please, make certain

3 that they are turned off to avoid any

4 interruption of the proceedings.

5             When I call your case, please, come

6 forward and take a seat at one of the tables in

7 the front.  You will note that there is a piece

8 of paper on each table for you to sign-in.  This

9 is to ensure the correct spelling of your name

10 for the record.

11             The Open Meetings Act requires that

12 the public hearing on each case be open to the

13 public.  The Board may, consistent with Section

14 405(b) of the Open Meetings Act, enter a closed

15 meeting during or after the public hearing on a

16 case to consult with an attorney to obtain legal

17 advice, discuss settlement agreements or

18 deliberate upon a decision in an adjudication

19 proceeding.

20             Okay.  That concludes my introductory

21 remarks.  And we can now turn to the cases on the

22 morning calendar.
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1             The first case is Case No. 15-PRO-

2 00027, Trinity located at 1606 7th Street, N.W.,

3 License No. 98042, in ANC-6E.

4             MR. REMISSON:  Good morning.

5             MR. PETERS:  Good morning.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning. 

7 When you are ready, if you could introduce

8 yourselves for the record?

9             MR. REMISSON:  Kyle Remisson.  I am on

10 the board of Trinity.

11             MR. PETERS:  I'm Brian Peters with the

12 Central Shaw Neighborhood Association.

13             MR. REMISSON:  Basically, we are here

14 to ask for an extension and to put additional

15 facts in regard to the spring garden license in

16 front of the civic association and the ANC.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Please speak up.

18             MR. REMISSON:  And the ANC.  And

19 that's the purpose of our meeting today, as it

20 were.

21             MR. PETERS:  That's correct.

22             MR. REMISSON:  Yes.
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1             MR. PETERS:  We were going to motion

2 to move the Protest Hearing from its July date to

3 a date in September.  During our mediation

4 session, we had looked at the date of September

5 16th, but we were not aware, at the time, whether

6 that was feasible with the Board's calendar, but

7 that was something that all parties, including

8 ANC-6E represented by Alex Padro, who is not

9 quite here yet, agreed to mutually.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.  So

11 all parties agreed to that.  Was that on the

12 record at the Roll Call Hearing, too, or you

13 just --

14             MR. PETERS:  Not at the Roll Call

15 Hearing.  At our mediation session.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At your

17 mediation.

18             MR. PETERS:  Correct.  We have emails

19 where all three parties agreed to that.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. PETERS:  I can share that with you

22 if you would like.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And just

2 for the record, the reason is, that you want this

3 extension?

4             MR. REMISSON:  The discussions and the

5 facts were -- need to be presented clearer to the

6 protestants and the civic association and the

7 ANC.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. PETERS:  The main issue of concern

10 for the ANC and the neighborhood association is

11 noise from the proposed summer garden.  In the

12 interest of being the applicant, the best

13 opportunity to demonstrate to neighbors their

14 efforts to mitigate sound, we want to let them

15 take possession of the property first and then

16 provide some detailed renderings of what they

17 would intend to do and we need more time for that

18 essentially.

19             The issue of noise is a significant

20 concern on that block --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MR. PETERS:  -- because of one other
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1 particular establishment and so that's the main

2 concern the neighbors have.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Excuse me, Ms.

5 Miller?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, question?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Two things.  So, one,

8 technically this would be -- this should be a

9 continuance of the Status Hearing, right?  Well,

10 we are under a statutory obligation to hold and

11 decide this.  This is a new license, right?  So I

12 think we are under that statutory obligation to

13 resolve this within, I think -- there is a time

14 frame within which we have to resolve this.

15             So I don't know that we can push out. 

16 If there isn't a resolution at that next hearing,

17 I'm not sure.  We can ask or consult with Martha.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, our counsel.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Or Ms. Jenkins.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why don't we do that

22 for a moment?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think that we are

3 under obligation to complete this under a certain

4 time frame.  So let me just finish.  So if we

5 push the Status Hearing out too far, then we

6 won't meet that obligation.

7             MR. PETERS:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And so I just wanted

9 to point that out to everybody, but I encourage

10 you to continue talking.

11             MR. REMISSON:  Absolutely.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, Ms. Miller, one

13 other thing.  When the representative of the ANC

14 appears, I think we should acknowledge his

15 presence.  All right, so we have on the record

16 that he appeared at this hearing.  Sort of a

17 technical matter, but we really do need to

18 acknowledge that.

19             MR. REMISSON:  Understood.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree with my

21 colleague, Mr. Alberti.  The legislative history

22 of this was clear and it was that these hearings
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1 not be delayed and delayed and delayed when

2 someone is trying to open a business.  It was

3 there primarily for the protection of those who

4 were seeking a license and that justice not be

5 delayed.

6             For us to grant this, we would need an

7 audible consent that there is a reason and that

8 neither side would be prejudiced, that would be a

9 bare minimum.  So you know, I would ask the

10 Chair.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes, I

12 have -- I was just conferring with counsel as

13 well.  I mean, if the applicant certainly can

14 offer consent to waive that time frame and it

15 sounds like it makes sense in this case, so the

16 only issue I see is, I mean, you all can waive it

17 on the record right now.  But, Mr. Padro is not

18 here, so perhaps he can submit something in

19 writing.

20             MR. REMISSON:  Okay.  And does a

21 motion have to be submitted?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  We are



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

10

1 hearing it now, so that's okay.  I don't think

2 there is an issue with this.

3             MR. REMISSON:  I didn't know how

4 formal you wanted.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The only issue is

6 Mr. Padro is not here, that I can see.  Is he on

7 his way?

8             MR. PETERS:  I believe he is on the

9 way.  I'm not exactly sure why he is delayed. 

10 I'm sorry.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.  So

12 that September 16th date is available at 1:30, so

13 I guess I would move that we do extend the date

14 to September 16 at 1:30 pending confirmation by

15 Mr. Padro that he agrees to that.

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Second.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             All those in favor say aye.

19             ALL:  Aye.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

21 opposed?  All those abstaining?  The motion

22 passes 6-0-0.
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1             If Mr. Padro comes in, we can recall

2 the case and get it on the record right here and

3 now.  If he doesn't, then he will need to submit

4 it in writing.  Okay.  Yes?

5             MR. PETERS:  Did you get, I guess,

6 consent from both of these parties?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I would like to

8 have you all do that.

9             MR. REMISSON:  So we're waiting for

10 Mr. Padro?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  I would like

12 you to, while you are here, put your consent on

13 the record that you are waiving that time frame

14 for the Protest Hearing to extend it.

15             MR. REMISSON:  Very well.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that a

17 consent?

18             MR. REMISSON:  Certainly, certainly.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And?

20             MR. PETERS:  The Central Shaw

21 Neighborhood Association consents to that motion.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. PETERS:  And that time.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And one more

3 minute.  Okay.  So in the event we don't have

4 another status and you do go forward to a Protest

5 Hearing, normally what happens at this hearing is

6 in addition to whatever matters you bring, I

7 alert you to some requirements for the Protest

8 Hearing on the record.  And so I'm going to do

9 that now as well.

10             And that is the Board has instituted

11 a policy whereby all the parties submit what is

12 called a Protest Information Form.  It has to be

13 submitted to the Board and you will get written

14 instructions on this as well.  It has to be

15 submitted to the Board and the opposing parties

16 seven days in advance of the hearing and it

17 identifies, among other things, your witnesses

18 and your issues, because by then often the issues

19 have narrowed.

20             If you don't identify your witnesses,

21 at that point, there is a possibility that they

22 may not be allowed to testify, because the other
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1 side would not have had notice of the witness and

2 may be prejudiced.  So we would be looking at

3 that at the hearing, hopefully not, because we

4 will have identified them.

5             And then the other form is an exhibit

6 form in which you list all of the exhibits that

7 you intend to submit at the hearing and also

8 attach the exhibits themselves and serve those in

9 all parties and the Board.

10             And likewise if you don't identify an

11 exhibit or attach it if it's attachable, it may

12 be subject to exclusion as well, based on the

13 same reasoning that the other side may be unduly

14 prejudiced by not having been notified in advance

15 of it or that there is no good reason why you

16 didn't provide it earlier.

17             MR. PETERS:  That's seven days as

18 well?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Seven days, yes. 

20 So if you have any questions, you can call Janea

21 Raines at 442-4353.  Okay.  So with your specific

22 request though, we will wait to hear from Mr.
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1 Padro, but in the meantime, we will hold that

2 date for you, the 16th.

3             MR. PETERS:  And 

4             MR. REMISSON:  Yes.  No, go ahead.

5             MR. PETERS:  By all means.

6             MR. REMISSON:  If he doesn't give 

7 consent, where do we stand?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We will be --

9             MR. REMISSON:  I mean, he -- I

10 basically have in writing that it's a done deal,

11 but --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.  I

13 don't like to speculate really on what the Board

14 will decide.  It sounds like that's not the case,

15 so we don't need to go there right now.

16             MR. PETERS:  No, it's not.

17             MR. REMISSON:  That's your

18 understanding?

19             MR. PETERS:  That is my understanding.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And the other

22 point is Mr. Padro or the ANC is, at this point,
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1 unrepresented.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, right.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  At this hearing

4 where they are required to be.  So we are giving

5 Mr. Padro, a representative of the ANC, a

6 courtesy of allowing them to appear.  If they do

7 not appear, we have the option to dismiss their

8 part of the protest.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's true.

10             MR. REMISSON:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. PETERS:  May I ask a procedural

13 question?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

15             MR. PETERS:  In light that the Protest

16 Hearing has been moved, shall we just assume that

17 the rescheduled date of 9/16 will be the Protest

18 Hearing and then the time lines for submission of

19 the Protest Information Form and the Exhibit Form

20 should stand under normal circumstances or will

21 there be any other kind of notification process--

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You should get a
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1 written notification --

2             MR. PETERS:  -- that's different?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that actually

4 sets forth those requirements.

5             MR. PETERS:  Okay.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Before the

7 hearing, but the September 16th date is not quite

8 100 percent firm, because you are waiting on the

9 issue of Mr. Padro, so if nothing happens,

10 contact our General Counsel, Martha Jenkins.

11             MR. PETERS:  Okay.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the Board

13 will take a position on that.

14             MR. PETERS:  Okay.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is that

16 clear?

17             MR. PETERS:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right.

19             MR. REMISSON:  Same with me.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

21 And that completes this case.

22             MR. REMISSON:  Thank you.
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1             MR. PETERS:  Thank you very much.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Again, if Mr.

3 Padro is on his way, let us know.

4             MR. REMISSON:  Okay.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you.

6             (Whereupon, the above-entitled matter

7 went off the record at 9:48 a.m. and resumed at

8 11:23 a.m.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We were informed

10 that Mr. Padro was on his way in the case of

11 Trinity, Case No. 15-PRO-00027, to put his

12 consent on the record with respect to extending

13 the time to hold the Protest Hearing.

14             Is anybody here in the hearing room

15 who has information about whether he is still on

16 his way?  Okay.

17             So I guess we can -- wait a minute.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Madam Chair?  It

19 has been two hours and I think that we need to

20 have some degree of uniformity and clarity in

21 treating all folks equal.  There is already a

22 party to this case, so it's not that the protest
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1 would be dismissed, but I believe that the ANC as

2 a party should be dismissed and they have the

3 opportunity to appeal that.

4             I don't believe we have ever extended

5 beyond an hour and we have extended now a few

6 moments short of two hours.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I would agree with

8 Mr. Silverstein's conclusions and recommendation. 

9 I mean, we have been -- we have granted him the

10 courtesy of waiting until the end of our morning

11 sessions to appear and as far as I know, I don't

12 think we have gotten a call from him.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  No calls.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Staff hasn't said

15 that Mr. --

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Madam Chair, I

17 agree with Mr. Alberti.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that he has

19 called, Mr. Padro has called, so I agree with Mr.

20 Silverstein.

21             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  This is
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1 the case of Trinity, Case No. 15-PRO-00027. 

2 Okay.  Our rules state at 1603.3 "Failure to

3 appear in person or through a designated

4 representative may result in denial of the

5 license application or dismissal of a protest,

6 unless in the discretion of the Board good cause

7 is shown for the failure to appear.

8             A request for reinstatement with the

9 Board must be filed within 10 days of the

10 dismissal or denial date."

11             So are you suggesting, Mr.

12 Silverstein, that we dismiss the ANC for failure

13 to appear under this rule?

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If I may add, you

18 just read the statute which says that --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The regulation.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- wait, wait.  The

21 regulation, I'm sorry.  The regulation which

22 states "unless good cause is shown."  We have had
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1 no cause shown.  So I'm kind of -- I mean, I

2 think it is pretty clear that the reg is written

3 to suggest that we dismiss it if no cause is

4 shown.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I mean,

6 I'm not always inclined to dismiss as much as

7 others are inclined to dismiss.  We have a

8 discretion of the Board and I think the other

9 parties came in representing, you know, that they

10 were all on board with this, which is merely just

11 a motion to extend the time period for the

12 Protest Hearing, but I appreciate, you know, that

13 I'm in the minority on that.

14             But I don't -- it doesn't -- I mean,

15 in any event, the ANC could make a motion for

16 reinstatement, that's what the reg says.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, here is Mr.

19 Padro.  Is that Mr. Padro?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, Mr. Padro -- that

21 is Mr. Padro.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Padro?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Padro?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Please come

3 forward.  We were just talking about you.  We

4 were about to dismiss you.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You just got lucky.

6             MR. PADRO:  Timing is everything.  My

7 apologies for not having been here earlier.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we were

9 looking at 1603.3 for "Failure to appear in

10 person or through a designated representative may

11 result in denial of the license application or

12 dismissal of a protest, unless in the discretion

13 of the Board good cause is shown for the failure

14 to appear.

15             MR. PADRO:  And --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So hearing no

17 argument --

18             MR. PADRO:  -- I do apologize.  There

19 was an exchange of emails in the past several

20 days related to rescheduling the Protest Hearing

21 to September and I got my cases confused.  There

22 are several that are pending and I forgot which



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

22

1 was which and I thought that I did not have to

2 appear this morning and I did get a text message

3 from the civic association that is also a

4 protestant of the license and advised me that the

5 Board was looking to see me and I got down here

6 as soon as I possibly could.

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Wow.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

9 okay with me.  So do others want to proceed to

10 hear Mr. Padro, at this point?  He is here.

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'm sorry?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you fine to

13 proceed with Mr. Padro, at this point?

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Absolutely.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 

16 Good.  So we wanted to make sure that you

17 consented to moving the protest date further in

18 the future to September, because the statute

19 provides that a Protest Hearing should be held

20 within a certain amount of time, like 60 days

21 from a certain point, but you all can waive this

22 if you agree.
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1             I mean, we wanted to make sure you did

2 agree to that.

3             MR. PADRO:  Yes.  You know, through

4 mutual consent, you know, the applicant, the

5 other protestant and ANC-6E would like to

6 reschedule, so that we have additional time to

7 receive further information that the applicant is

8 not able to provide at this date and hopefully

9 resolve the issues upon which the protest is

10 based.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So the

12 date that was, I think, requested and is

13 available is September 16.

14             MR. PADRO:  That is acceptable.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At 1:30.  All

16 right.  So we were waiting actually for your

17 consent before the Board definitively approved

18 moving the hearing to September 16th.

19             So with your approval, I'm going to

20 move that we grant the motion to extend the

21 hearing, the Protest Hearing date to September

22 16.
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1             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Second.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Silverstein

3 seconded the motion.

4             All those in favor say aye.

5             ALL:  Aye.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

7 opposed?  All those abstaining?  The motion

8 passes 5-0-0.

9             Okay.  Well, thank you very much for

10 coming down.

11             MR. PADRO:  Thank you.  And sorry for

12 the confusion.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 

14 All right.  With that, that concludes our morning

15 hearings and we are adjourned until our afternoon

16 hearings.  Okay.  

17             (Whereupon, the Protest (Status)

18 Hearing in the above-entitled matter was

19 concluded at 11:30 a.m.)

20

21

22
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